# CHAPTER VII

# CREATING JOBS AND PROTECTING WORKER RIGHTS



# CHAPTER VII CREATING JOBS AND PROTECTING WORKER RIGHTS 1. Protect worker rights by making Washington a right-to-work state Allow workers to leave a union and not be fired 3. Protect caregivers' wages for providing services to Medicaid clients 4. End secret union negotiations and honor the Open Public Meetings Act Legalize private insurance for workers' compensation Repeal the long-term care payroll tax Repeal payroll taxes that are harming workers 8. Remove the need to have a college-degree from most state job requirements 9. Re-hire workers fired by Governor Inslee's vaccine mandate

# Policy Recommendation:

# 1. PROTECT WORKER RIGHTS BY MAKING WASHINGTON A RIGHT-TO-WORK STATE

The principle of right-to-work is simple. It is the legal right of a person to hold a job without having to pay a mandatory fee to a union. A right-to-work law does not outlaw unions; it simply ensures that union membership is voluntary to protect every worker's basic right to employment and freedom of association.

#### Right-to-work laws exist in 26 states

Right-to-work laws are common. They are the law of the land in 26 states and Guam.<sup>1</sup> Washington state is not among those 26 states. Right-to-work laws can help attract new businesses, improve job creation, and promote economic development.<sup>2</sup> More importantly, and the main reason a right-to-work law is needed in Washington state, these laws protect workers' civil rights. No one should be forced to finance union political activity with which he disagrees.

In 2018, the U.S. Supreme Court ruled in *Janus v. AFSCME* that public employees do not have to pay union dues as a condition of employment.<sup>3</sup> The ruling means right-to-work is the law for all public-sector workers in the U.S., although this right is unfairly restricted by laws and practices meant to keep employees from exercising their full rights in Washington state. This problem is discussed further in the next section.

Private-sector employees in Washington state should have their free association rights protected, too.<sup>4</sup>

### Right-to-work law is not anti-union

Labor unions operate in right-to-work states, and a right-to-work law does not prevent employees from joining a union voluntarily. Instead, right-to-work laws safeguard employees' freedom of association whether or not they want to be a part of a union. Such protections prohibit the firing of an employee for refusing to join a union, and they prohibit termination when an employee chooses to join or support a union.

This even-handed worker protection law shows that a right-to-work law does not prevent the formation of a union. Unions should not have it both ways, by supporting the right to join to a union while opposing the right not to join a union.

### Right-to-work laws promote business growth, jobs

Studies show that states with right-to-work laws attract more new business and investment than states without such laws. Right-to-work states consistently outperform forced-union states in employment growth, population growth, and in-migration.<sup>5</sup>

Research shows that companies consider right-to-work laws a major factor when deciding where to locate. Findings show:

"...roughly half of all major businesses refuse to consider locating in jurisdictions with compulsory dues. Bureau of Labor Statistics data show that between 1990 and 2014, total employment grew more than twice as fast in right-to-work states as in states with compulsory dues."

An independent economic study measured the business and employment benefits if Washington state were to become a right-to-work state.<sup>7</sup> Like other right-to-work states, Washington state would benefit from a boost in employment, higher economic growth and greater tax revenue. Washington's non-right-to-work status hampers the state's business climate and decreases competitiveness.<sup>8</sup> This study found that right-to-work states gain from:

- Increased employment After five years, the state would have almost 120,000 more people working as a right-to-work state than it would have without a right-to-work law, with more than 13,100 in increased manufacturing employment;
- Increased incomes After five years, the state's wage and salary incomes would be \$11.1 billion higher.

Personal income growth depends on individual workers, of course. Some would gain substantially from the annual savings of union dues taken for politics with which they disagree.

Results are mixed about how right-to-work laws impact the wages of individuals as a whole. <sup>9</sup> Individuals' average wages in right-to-work states are slightly lower than in non-right-to-work states, but this has much to do with states' cost-of-living. Some research shows that when wages are adjusted for the cost of living, workers protected by right-to-work laws enjoy higher real disposable income than workers in non-right-to-work states. Other studies find that when cost-of-living is controlled for, workers in states where union membership is voluntary do not have lower real wages than workers in states with compulsory unionism. There is also some evidence showing that right-to-work laws can increase wage rates because of increased productivity.

### Right-to-work laws promote fairness

Regardless of economics and the effect of right-to-work laws on individual wages, the fairness inherent in right-to-work laws is clear. Workers should have the freedom to decide whether or not they want to support a union financially without getting fired.

If workers find union membership is worthwhile, they will voluntarily join. If they do not, or if they disagree with the politics and campaign spending of a union, they should not be forced to support it.

#### Conclusion

When comparing state business climates, Washington state enjoys high marks for access to world markets and for a highly-trained, innovative workforce. It is in danger of losing the competitive advantage it has had in the past for not having an income tax. Recently enacted payroll taxes and a capital gains income tax are already harming Washington's business climate.<sup>10</sup>

Adding a right-to-work law to protect private-sector workers would serve the public interest by promoting fairness and social justice for workers, while enhancing Washington's economic competitiveness.

Policy Recommendation:

# 2. ALLOW WORKERS TO LEAVE A UNION AND NOT BE FIRED

In June 2018, the U.S. Supreme Court ruled in *Janus v. AFSCME* that public-sector workers cannot be forced to join a union or pay dues as a condition of employment.<sup>11</sup> Yet many public employees in Washington state are not informed about their Janus rights. Even when they are, state officials work to stop their ability to exercise these rights.

State officials even act as bill collectors, taking funds from employee paychecks each month and diverting the money to unions. This secretive practice keeps workers in the dark. Union dues should be voluntary and paid like other bills, openly by the employees themselves. After all, the government doesn't collect people's rent or utility bills.

# **Blocking worker rights**

In April 2019, the Washington state Legislature imposed a series of rules to block public-sector workers from leaving a union.<sup>12</sup> This highly partisan measure, HB 1575, passed along party lines, with only Democrats voting for it and Republicans opposing it. Governor Jay Inslee signed the bill into law on April 30.

The law imposes a number of restrictions on the civil rights public-sector workers, including:

- Allowing unions to sign up a worker based on electronic or recorded voice messages (clear written permission from the worker is no longer required);
- Requiring workers who want to leave the union to submit the request in writing;
- Forbidding employers from recognizing a worker's Janus rights without first getting approval from the union;
- Ending ballot secrecy protections when workers vote on whether to be represented by a union instead, workers must sign or reject a public "show of interest" card in person in the presence of union organizers;
- Weakening safeguards against forcing union representation at a government agency, cutting the approval threshold from 70% of workers to only 50%.

In 2023, lawmakers passed another partisan bill, HB 1200, along strict party lines.<sup>13</sup> It requires government agencies to send the home address and personal contact information of their employees to union representatives. Unions can already contact employees in the workplace. This opens employees up to union harassment at home and being pressured in new ways. For public workers, the union literally "knows where you live."

# Favor to unions, disadvantage to workers

The clear purpose of HB 1575 and HB 1200 is to protect the maximum political strength of unions in state policy by keeping employees as members – along with their money. Unions play an influential role at election time, providing financial support to candidates who promise to protect the union's privileged position.

# Anti-worker rights bill is likely unconstitutional

Since it represents a clear violation of freedom of association, HB 1575 is almost certainly unconstitutional. This point was raised in committee debate by Rep. Drew Stokesbary (R-Auburn). He noted the bill makes it "... incredibly more difficult to opt out [of a union] than it is to opt in" and exposes the state to liability for wrongful withholding of employee wages.<sup>14</sup>

Democrats said they are not concerned about the constitutionality of the proposed bill. They said the Legislature "is not the venue where we determine constitutionality, it happens across the parking lot [at the state supreme court building]."<sup>15</sup>

#### Conclusion

Laws that burden the constitutional rights of workers should be repealed. Instead of making it more difficult for workers to associate freely, lawmakers should enact safeguards that protect the civil rights of public employees and make it as easy to leave a union as it is to join one.

Lawmakers should make it a priority to inform workers of their civil right to leave a union whenever they wish, without threat, intimidation, harassment, or job loss. They should stop the government's collection of union dues and help ensure dues are only collected with voluntary consent.

Policy Recommendation:

# 3. PROTECT CAREGIVERS' WAGES FOR PROVIDING SERVICES TO MEDICAID CLIENTS

Home health care workers are hired by disabled Medicaid recipients or their legal guardians to provide in-home care services and are paid with state funding. The hired worker is often a family member caring for an elderly parent or disabled child. Soon, people qualifying for a long-term care benefit through WA Cares, a controversial social program imposed by the state and funded by taxes on workers, will be able to pay a health care worker, friend or family member to provide in-home care services.<sup>16</sup>

# Union skimmed money from family caregivers' monthly checks

The politically powerful Service Employees International Union (SEIU) and state officials have joined in dipping into the taxpayer-provided compensation going to home caregivers.<sup>17</sup>

SEIU took money from caregivers for "dues" to pay for "union representation," even though many people did not know the state had labeled them "employees of the state." Caregivers for Medicaid recipients are clearly not state employees. They are not hired, fired, or even supervised by state managers. They do not receive the pay, vacation, retirement, and health benefits that actual state employees get.

SEIU did not even have to do the collecting. A state agency automatically took the money from the caregivers' Medicaid payment and gave it to the union. Home caregivers never even saw their money before it was diverted to SEIU.

The arrangement between the state and SEIU was highly profitable for the union. SEIU took about \$27 million from Medicaid care payments annually.<sup>18</sup>

In 2014, the U.S. Supreme Court invalidated the SEIU's Medicaid duesskim. Further, in 2019, the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services announced that states cannot take part of monthly Medicaid payments to benefit a third party, such as a union.<sup>19</sup>

Not happy with these worker protections, SEIU continues to prevent people from exercising their right not to pay union dues. SEIU sends confusing information to caregivers, files hostile lawsuits, and works to keep home care providers from being informed about their rights.<sup>20</sup>

In addition to these tactics, SEIU violated the U.S. Supreme Court ruling by imposing an "opt-out" system that puts the burden of stopping dues on the caregivers, not on the union. Worse, the union made the "opt-out" system confusing and difficult, saying caregivers can only ask to leave the union during one 15-day period each year, the dates of which are different for every person.<sup>21</sup>

#### New SEIU-state arrangement in WA Cares

In 2019, the Legislature imposed a payroll tax to fund a new long-term care program called WA Cares.<sup>22</sup> The Legislature included a special favor for SEIU.

The program requires mandatory training for people working as long-term care providers. Only SEIU is allowed to provide this training. The provision states, "Only training curriculum approved by the department may be used to fulfill the training requirements specified in this section."<sup>23</sup>

In 2023, the department made it clear that SEIU 775 Benefits Group will provide that required training as part of an entity called the Consumer Direct Care Network.<sup>24</sup>

The union will have unfettered access to all caregivers because of the state-required training. SEIU 775 is one of the largest campaign donors in the state and represents more than 45,000 long-term care workers. The union lobbied hard for passage of the bill. The training requirement will increase the cost of care and home services for the elderly. It will also bring a substantial financial windfall to the union leaders at SEIU 775.

#### Conclusion

Medicaid dollars are supposed to make sure the elderly, sick, and disabled receive the loving in-home care they need rather than being forced to go to a nursing home or a state institution.

WA Cares tax dollars are supposed to go to people in need of assistance with the activities of daily life. The state and federal money paid to caregivers should not be siphoned away to enrich a politically powerful union. Washington lawmakers have a duty to see that home caregivers' civil rights are respected and that these workers receive the full payments to which they are entitled under the law.

### Policy Recommendation:

# 4. END SECRET UNION NEGOTIATIONS AND HONOR THE OPEN PUBLIC MEETINGS ACT

Washington state has one of the strongest open government laws in the country. The state's Public Records Act and the Open Meetings Act

(OPMA) require that both laws be "liberally construed" to promote open government and accountability to the public. The law says:

"The people of this state do not yield their sovereignty to the agencies which serve them. The people, in delegating authority, do not give their public servants the right to decide what is good for the people to know and what is not good for them to know. The people insist on remaining informed and informing the people's public servants of their views so that they may retain control over the instruments they have created." <sup>25</sup>

### Billions of dollars negotiated in secret

Despite this strong mandate for transparency, government collective bargaining contracts in Washington state are usually negotiated in secret. There is no option for the public to know what happens in such negotiations until well after negotiations are over and agreements have been signed. These secret negotiations between union leaders and public officials involve billions of dollars in public money.

#### Public shut out of talks

In practice, this means the public, including the public employees themselves, does not have access to these secret negotiations until after an agreement has been struck. At that point, the final contract and its cost are posted on the website of the state Office of Financial Management (OFM). Even then, the details of a collective bargaining agreement are kept secret.

The public can only be informed after contracts have been signed, and only then if someone asks for it. Even then, state agencies take two or three months to respond to a public records request.

Only government officials and union executives who negotiated the deal know what offers were made and rejected in collective bargaining negotiations. Public employees are left in the dark about how well their interests are being represented. They have a right to know what is being negotiated on their behalf.

### Open collective bargaining happens in other states

Secrecy is not the rule in every state. Washington's neighbors, Oregon and Idaho, require collective bargaining negotiations to be open to the public. Of the 47 states that have collective bargaining, 22 provide some level of public access to these negotiations.

In addition, at least eight local governments in Washington have ended secrecy and embraced public transparency. Examples include the city of Gig Harbor, Ferry, Lincoln and Kittitas counties, and the Pullman and Kennewick school districts.

#### Conclusion

Negotiations with public-sector unions should not be conducted in secret, especially when powerful unions are "negotiating" with public officials they helped elect to office. The public should be allowed to follow the process and hold government officials accountable for the spending decisions they make on taxpayers' behalf.

Opening collective bargaining talks would reduce insider corruption, would help rebuild public trust, and would create a more open, honest and accountable government.

Policy Recommendation:

# 5. LEGALIZE PRIVATE INSURANCE FOR WORKERS' COMPENSATION

Washington is one of only four states that ban business owners from buying affordable workers' compensation insurance in a competitive private market. Instead, Washington state runs its own insurance company and sets its own prices. Buying the product is mandatory, and state officials have passed a law to make sure they face no competition. The state-run insurance company is highly profitable and guarantees long-term and lucrative employment for its executives and staff.

As a result, Washington's workers' compensation system is one of the most expensive in the nation. There is a proposal to increase the current high rates paid by employers and workers in 2024 by 4.9%.<sup>26</sup>

Ohio, North Dakota, and Wyoming also enforce monopoly systems.<sup>27</sup> The 46 other states let employers shop among many competing private insurers, allowing them to find the best coverage for their workers at the best price. Increasing insurance choices through private competition would make workers' compensation more effective and less expensive.

### Private insurance increases worker safety

Legalizing private insurance would help reduce workplace injuries. Employers know a dangerous work environment is expensive. Private insurance companies in other states have created extensive safety training programs designed to reduce accidents and protect workers. By working closely with employers, insurance companies have dramatically reduced the risk of workplace injuries.

For example, in 2006, lawmakers in West Virginia ended a state-run monopoly and legalized private workers' compensation insurance. As a result, the cost of work-related injuries fell sharply, saving employers hundreds of millions each year. Even as costs declined and safety increased, workers who did suffer an injury received more protection and better service.

In 2023, the Office of the Insurance Commissioner in West Virginia reported that the state's workers' compensation market comprises over 330 private carriers. Since the state's privatization law went into effect, aggregate injury-loss costs have decreased by more than 80%.<sup>28</sup>

### State insurance monopoly offers no choice

By running its own insurance monopoly, Washington state lags behind other states. Real-world experience shows that allowing competition reduces workers' compensation costs and improves safety. Currently, Washington state managers know their insurance program can never go out of business, so they continue to raise rates. They know buying state-sponsored coverage is the law and that employers have no other choice.

#### Conclusion

Legalizing market competition would reduce the number of workplace accidents and help workers who are injured return to work sooner. Most

states have found private coverage reduces costs, increases safety and protects workers.

The purpose of state workplace laws is to protect workers, not create a highly-profitable monopoly that benefits a state agency by banning private competition. Ending the state's workers' compensation program may reduce the power and money controlled by public officials, but it could increase safety and benefit all workers in Washington.

### Policy Recommendation:

#### 6. REPEAL THE LONG-TERM CARE PAYROLL TAX

In 2019, the Legislature passed a law to create a new payroll tax and impose a mandatory long-term care (LTC) entitlement program on Washington state workers. The law is designed to help the state get more money for its Medicaid budget, given a looming long-term care funding crisis in a graying state population.

By shifting some long-term care costs onto workers, the state could save federal Medicaid dollars and continue to misplace budget priorities. Governor Jay Inslee signed the bill creating the payroll tax on May 13, 2019.<sup>29</sup>

To help mask the unpopularity of the long-term care tax, the program was later re-named the WA Cares Fund.<sup>30</sup>

The Legislature set the new payroll tax at 58 cents for every \$100 people earn with no income limit. It was initially planned to start on January 1, 2022. Public opposition and the glaringly unfair details in the program, however, caused Governor Inslee to ask the Legislature to delay collecting the tax and make some small adjustments to the unpopular law.

Lawmakers agreed and delayed the tax to start on July 1, 2023, so it would fall after the 2022 mid-term election. They also created a partial benefit for some near-retirees and additional exemption categories.<sup>31</sup> The legislation was fast-tracked in the 2022 session, and the governor signed it on January 27, 2022.

Even with the changes to the law, the state-run program will not fix Washington state's long-term care crisis, nor does it provide peace of mind to workers forced to fund it. Solvency concerns, a meager lifetime benefit

of only \$36,500, and unfair eligibility qualifications continue to plague the program.

It also imposes a highly regressive tax. Some low-income workers are being forced to hand a portion of their income over to wealthier people who will never need taxpayer money for long-term care.

### Voluntary exemptions

This entitlement program is mandatory for all W-2 employees. The original bill included a voluntary opt-out provision for workers who could show they had private long-term care insurance already. Some 500,000 people rushed to opt out.

In 2021, lawmakers, seeing more trouble than they had already expected, cut off the opt-out provision on November 1st.<sup>32</sup> This was two months before the initial tax was scheduled to take effect, so the Legislature ended the opt-out choice before most people even knew they would be paying a new tax.

Despite the lack of state notice to the public, by October 2021, the state opt-out website was overwhelmed with applications and insurance brokers were swamped with requests for affordable private coverage. As noted, half a million people managed to get out of the program before lawmakers cut off the exemption. In response to an inquiry, the Employment Security Department told the Washington Policy Center in 2022 that the number of workers who opted out represents about 11% of those with recent employment.

# **Unfair eligibility**

Workers who live out of state, workers on non-immigrant work visas and near-retirees would have had to pay in but would receive no benefits under the original legislation. Hearing the outcry about the unfairness of taxing out of state residents, the Legislature created new categories of exemption that apply to workers living out of state.

Even so, families of workers who die before needing long-term care will not see any benefit. Unlike private retirement savings, the funds are not transferrable to heirs. Similarly, workers who retire out of state will receive nothing.

There are other restrictions. A worker who pays the tax for nine years or less gets nothing. A retired person must need help with at least three daily activities before receiving any benefit.<sup>33</sup> Most private long-term care plans have better terms and are much more generous.

### Funding the program

The tax started in 2023, but the state won't pay any benefits until 2026. All current and future W-2 workers must pay 58 cents of every \$100 they earn, with no income cap. This new payroll tax is in addition to taxes for Social Security, Medicare, Medicaid, unemployment insurance, workers' compensation, the state's Paid Family and Medical Leave program and the federal income tax.

This combination of taxes represents a significant cut in take-home pay for all salaried and hourly workers. For the long-term care tax alone, a worker earning \$25,000 will pay \$145 a year, a worker making \$50,000 will pay \$290, those making \$100,000 will pay \$580, and so on. This is at the initial rate. The Legislature is expected to increase the tax rate in future years.

# Inadequate benefit

This program and payroll tax are intended to ease long-term care costs paid out by Medicaid, saving the state money.<sup>34</sup> The program's lifetime benefit, however, is only \$36,500, barely enough to pay for three months of nursing home care at current prices.<sup>35</sup>

Given the way the program is structured, state budget writers, not average workers, are the greatest beneficiaries of WA Care's long-term care payroll tax.

### State program harmed the private market

The availability of private long-term care plans halted as the state's mandatory program neared its initial implementation date of January 1, 2022. Even people who wanted the insurance and qualified for it found they were unable to buy it.

Affordable private long-term care coverage was unavailable in Washington state for many months. In 2023, some insurers again offered plans in the state. The state now encourages people to buy long-term care insurance

to supplement the state's low benefit level, an acknowledgment of the poor quality of the WA Cares program.

The 18-month delay passed by the Legislature in 2022 brought even more disruption to the private insurance market. It also brought confusion for many people trying to plan for retirement, and it promoted feelings of betrayal and distrust of state government. Workers who played by the state's rules found they were punished financially by having to buy long-term care insurance they didn't want and may never need.

### High administrative costs

Lawmakers say the new program will save the state \$1.9 billion in Medicaid spending from 2022 to 2053. However, given estimated program costs of \$675 million over the same period, workers will pay more than \$30 billion for the state to realize net savings of just over \$1.2 billion.<sup>36</sup>

Even this level of savings, however, is unlikely. Lawmakers and the governor have underestimated the administrative costs involved. WA Cares commissioners are concerned that the program is likely already insolvent.

# Financial insolvency

The state's long-term care program will not be able to pay for itself. It was declared insolvent before it even began. Seeking the ability to invest long-term care trust fund dollars in private stocks to help with program solvency, the Legislature placed a constitutional amendment, Engrossed Senate Joint Resolution 8212, on the ballot. Voters defeated it by 54% to 46%.<sup>37</sup>

State Actuary Matt Smith reported the program faces a \$15 billion shortfall.<sup>38</sup> There is concern that the tax of 58 cents per \$100 will be increased, or the benefit amount of \$36,500 cut, or both, to keep the program viable in future years.

At meetings of the Long-Term Services and Supports Trust Commission, members acknowledge the problem of financial insolvency. The expressed concern about the projected shortfall and what that would mean for tax rates and benefit cuts in the future. Despite the program's most recent actuarial report, problems of insolvency remain.

#### False assurances, misinformation

State officials promised the WA Cares program would meet people's long-term care needs, reduce the burden on families and provide peace of mind.<sup>40</sup> These claims are not true.

The inadequate benefit does not provide peace of mind and will not cover most long-term care costs. In most cases, people will need to spend their savings and depend on family for assistance. Many elderly people will still end up on Medicaid when the small WA Cares benefit runs out.

Further, the program does nothing for people who need help with fewer than three daily life activities or who move out of state. By spreading misinformation, state officials created a false sense of security and discouraged people from buying private insurance or saving effectively for long-term care expenses.

To hide the socialist nature of the program, lawmakers refer to the payroll tax as a "premium" and to the program as "insurance." The program is not insurance. It is a traditional government entitlement program. Attaching comforting private-sector terms to WA Cares is an attempt to hide the coercive nature of the program and is clearly intended to mislead the public.

#### Conclusion

An honest review of the weaknesses and failed promises of the WA Cares payroll tax shows it is not a viable solution and should be repealed.

Lawmakers should cut insurance taxes and repeal regulations that make private long-term care insurance so expensive. Lawmakers should encourage private-sector competition so workers can shop for the best coverage at the best price. Officials should stop limiting what coverage can be sold in our state.<sup>41</sup> Washington residents deserve access to a wide range of choices and prices, so they can gain the best coverage to meet their individual needs.

Instead of imposing new taxes and forcing participation in a socialized state program, state lawmakers should repeal the unpopular long-term care law and encourage people to prioritize planning for end-of-life needs. The Legislature should cut insurance taxes and promote a price-competitive private market to make long-term care coverage accessible to everyone.

#### Policy Recommendation:

#### 7. REPEAL PAYROLL TAXES THAT ARE HARMING WORKERS

Payroll taxes in the state are both too high and too regressive, making Washington a harder place to live, work, and raise a family. High payroll taxes allow state lawmakers to avoid setting clear budget priorities and keeping public spending within the state's means. They create yet another layer of taxation and increase the financial burden officials impose on workers in the state.

In 2017, lawmakers imposed a mandatory paid family and medical leave (PFML) payroll tax on employers and employees.<sup>42</sup> Washington was only the fifth state to do so. The tax collection began in 2019, and lawmakers set the tax rate at 0.4% of an employee's gross wages, up to the Social Security income cap.

Employees must pay 72.76% of the payroll tax and employers with 50 or more workers pay the remaining 27.24%. Businesses with fewer than 50 workers are not required to pay the employer share, but their workers must still pay 72.76% of the tax. Small business employees are fully eligible for the benefit, and employers must accommodate the impact on their businesses from employees' PFML absences.

In economic terms, however, the employee pays the full tax. Employers base hiring on the total cost of putting a worker on the payroll, regardless of how those costs are allocated. For the employer, the cost of wages, taxes, and benefits to fill a position are all part of the same accounting, and any money devoted to taxes reduces the amount available for wages.

As with many new entitlements lawmakers set the initial tax rate low in order to get the program started and make it more acceptable to the public. Naturally, the underfunding soon became apparent and officials have already doubled the tax rate to 0.8%.<sup>43</sup> State lawmakers also bailed the troubled program by diverting \$350 million in taxpayer funds to it.<sup>44</sup>

Shortly after imposing this new tax, lawmakers added another payroll tax for a long-term care entitlement called the WA Cares fund. This tax extracts a further 58 cents per \$100 earned by all W-2 employees, with no income cap, further reducing each worker's take home pay.

#### Conclusion

If lawmakers really want to help workers and make Washington an attractive place to live and work, the Legislature would repeal these two programs and safeguard wages from future takings by the state. General tax revenues have grown rapidly even without new payroll taxes, yet the Legislature has provided the public with no tax relief at all.<sup>45</sup>

Mandating a new program may make state lawmakers feel generous, but the taxes fund "benefits" that many workers don't want and wouldn't pay for if allowed a choice. In this sense mandated benefits punish workers by cutting take-home wages in return for a benefit they may never use.

These extra payroll taxes are unfair and regressive because, in many ,cases policymakers make low-wage workers fund mandated benefits that go to high-income earners. Many workers would rather have lower taxes and higher cash earnings than pay for a benefit they don't want or need while being forced to subsidize benefits for others.

#### Policy Recommendation:

# 8. REMOVE THE NEED TO HAVE A COLLEGE DEGREE FROM MOST STATE JOB REQUIREMENTS

In today's more flexible economy, and with changing social attitudes about the high cost of college, employers increasingly question the need to require that job applicants have a traditional four-year degree.

In the public sector, some states have removed degree requirements that block otherwise qualified applicants from getting a state job. Other states are commissioning research work to analyze which jobs should no longer require a four-year degree and whether this requirement is ever needed to fill certain positions.

Governor Larry Hogan (R-Maryland) started this movement in 2022, and he was soon joined by Governor Jared Polis (D-Colorado).

In January 2023, Governor Josh Shapiro (D-Pennsylvania) signed an executive order on his first full day in office to end the four-year college degree requirement in most state jobs. According to the governor's office, more than 90% of all the government jobs in Pennsylvania, or about 65,000

positions, have been made available to applicants regardless of college status.<sup>46</sup>

This reform effort is bipartisan, with elected officials of both parties moving to place a higher value on demonstrated skills and experience than automatically requiring a four-year college credential.<sup>47</sup>

Former President Barack Obama has endorsed the idea, saying:

"Here's an example of a smart policy that gets rid of unnecessary college degree requirements and reduces barriers to good paying jobs. I hope other states follow suit!" 48

This movement has been happening in the private sector, too.<sup>49</sup> Companies like Apple, Tesla, IBM, Delta Airlines, and Hilton no longer require a college degree when granting a job interview.<sup>50</sup> A recent study of the economy found that the percentage of private-sector jobs that require a traditional college degrees fell from 51% in 2017 to 44% in 2021.

A Gallup poll found that the share of young adults who say a college education is "very important" has dropped from 74% to 41% in recent years.<sup>51</sup> The nation is ready to promote government policies that will help millions of Americans who did not go to college, or who spent thousands on college tuition but did not graduate, apply for a wider range of jobs.

Washington leaders should instruct state agencies to emphasize work experience and skills in their hiring practices, not degree requirements. In fact, many agency positions already only require a two-year associate degree rather than a traditional four-year college degree.<sup>52</sup>

#### Conclusion

Washington state lawmakers should acknowledge the many different routes people take to prepare to be successful at work, including on-the-job training and advancement, apprenticeships, internships, and vocational training, in addition to traditional college classes.

State leaders should build on this positive trend and drop arbitrary college qualifications that screen out many potential applicants. This reform would reduce the level of college debt and help more qualified workers find employment. It also would help the state fulfill its service role to taxpayers while attracting the best talent available.

State hiring should be based on the skills and abilities needed for the position, without automatically excluding applicants who don't have a college degree. As the Harvard Business School puts it, "Jobs do not require four-year degrees. Employers do." 53

### Policy Recommendation:

# 9. RE-HIRE WORKERS FIRED BY GOVERNOR INSLEE'S VACCINE MANDATE

In August 2022, Governor Jay Inslee imposed a COVID-19 vaccine mandate on all state employees and contractors despite widespread health concerns about its effectiveness and potentially harmful side effects.<sup>54</sup> As a result of the mandate, thousands of workers lost their jobs, many of whom had already acquired a high level of immunity to COVID-19, and in spite of medical findings that showed the vaccine did not prevent infection or stop the spread of the virus.

In an effort to overcome employee concerns about the potential health risks of the vaccine, the governor offered to pay a \$1,000 bonus to any employee who agreed to get a booster shot, no questions asked:

"Beginning July 25, 2023, eligible state employees who choose to provide proof of their up-to-date vaccination status can qualify for a \$1,000 incentive payment." 55

On May 10, 2023, Governor Inslee finally cancelled his order that all public workers and contracted employees must get the COVID-19 vaccine shot.<sup>56</sup> The governor finally lifted his order under pressure from national events. He said his decision to end the mandate:

"..aligns with the end of the federal public health emergency and the lifting of vaccination requirements for federal employees and contractors on May 11. Last week, the World Health Organization announced an end to the global health emergency for COVID-19."

Still, the injustice imposed by the initial firings remained, and science has since shown these firings to be medically unjustified. When other states and local jurisdictions removed their misguided COVID-19 vaccine requirements, Governor Inslee doubled down on his. Follow-up research showed that some states never imposed vaccine mandates. Research also showed that COVID-19 case outcomes across states were comparable

regardless of whether or not a state's governor imposed a vaccine mandate.<sup>57</sup>

Another study found that vaccinated people still got COVID-19:

"The study details a COVID-19 outbreak that started July 3 in Provincetown, Mass., involving 469 cases. It found that three-quarters of cases occurred in fully vaccinated people.

"It also found no significant difference in the viral load present in breakthrough infections occurring in fully vaccinated people and the other cases, suggesting the viral load of vaccinated and unvaccinated persons infected with the coronavirus is similar." <sup>58</sup>

The Inslee mandate helped fuel social division and angry criticism directed at people who were unvaccinated. In many social and work circles, even among family members, unvaccinated people were stigmatized and shunned. They were called thoughtless, selfish and uncaring by many people, including public leaders.<sup>59</sup>

The mandate caused widespread harm to the public interest. To cite just two examples, Washington's vaccine mandate led directly to cuts in ferry service at the busiest period of the summer travel season.<sup>60</sup> State officials later admitted the vaccine mandate had a direct impact on losing trained crews to run state ferries.<sup>61</sup>

Further, state officials twice closed Interstate 90 at Snoqualmie Pass during severe weather due to a shortage of snowplow drivers, posing a threat to public safety.<sup>62</sup>

In all, the vaccine order led to state officials terminating over 2,000 public employees.<sup>63</sup>

The state Department of Transportation alone lost more than 400 high-skilled employees. A further 3,000 hospital workers lost their jobs due to the vaccine mandate.<sup>64</sup>

After the governor lifted the mandate, the only recourse given to terminated workers was to seek re-employment by applying for their former jobs through the same process as any other interested candidate.

#### Conclusion

An important step toward healing the divisions in society caused by Governor Inslee's harsh COVID-19 policies would be for state leaders to admit it was not effective and caused widespread social division. They should listen respectfully to those who have honest reservations about the vaccine and recognize the harm the mandate imposed on thousands of workers and their families.

Lawmakers should adopt a caring policy of re-hiring fired state employees and seek to protect those who faced anger and societal scorn because of the governor's vaccine mandate. A thoughtful policy of re-hire would help relieve the staffing problems at various state agencies and would retain access to the institutional knowledge of experienced employees.

#### **ADDITIONAL RESOURCES**

"Government inflation continues to hammer workers' paychecks," by Elizabeth Hovde, October 17, 2023, at <a href="https://www.washingtonpolicy.org/publications/detail/government-inflation-continues-to-hammer-workers-paychecks">https://www.washingtonpolicy.org/publications/detail/government-inflation-continues-to-hammer-workers-paychecks</a>

"Washington state is getting it wrong on long-term care," by Elizabeth Hovde, guest op-ed, *Real Clear Policy*, June 15, 2023, at <a href="https://www.realclearpolicy.com/2023/06/15/washington state is getting it wrong-on-long-term-care-940857.html">https://www.realclearpolicy.com/2023/06/15/washington state is getting it wrong-on-long-term-care-940857.html</a>

"WA Cares is a regressive tax, hurting low-income workers," by Elizabeth Hovde, May 26, 2023, at <a href="https://www.washingtonpolicy.org/publications/detail/wa-cares-is-a-regressive-tax-hurting-low-income-workers">https://www.washingtonpolicy.org/publications/detail/wa-cares-is-a-regressive-tax-hurting-low-income-workers</a>

"Head-scratcher: State's mask order for health care facilities is ending, vaccine mandate on employment is staying," Elizabeth Hovde, March 7, 2023, at <a href="https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=Vu\_Q9ijKx8c">https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=Vu\_Q9ijKx8c</a>

"New state-run program will not fix long-term care crisis, nor should it offer peace of mind to workers forced to fund it," by Elizabeth Hovde, Policy Brief, July 2022, at <a href="https://www.washingtonpolicy.org/library/docLib/Hovde-New-state-run-program-will-not-fix-long-term-care-crisis-nor-should-it-offer-peace-of-mind-to-workers-forced-to-fund-it-FINAL.pdf">https://www.washingtonpolicy.org/library/docLib/Hovde-New-state-run-program-will-not-fix-long-term-care-crisis-nor-should-it-offer-peace-of-mind-to-workers-forced-to-fund-it-FINAL.pdf</a>

"Repeal is the best plan, not tweaks or delay, for state's long-term care law," by Elizabeth Hovde, December 3, 2021, at <a href="https://www.washingtonpolicy.org/publications/detail/repeal-is-the-best-plan-not-tweaks-or-delay-for-the-states-long-term-care-law">https://www.washingtonpolicy.org/publications/detail/repeal-is-the-best-plan-not-tweaks-or-delay-for-the-states-long-term-care-law</a>

"Washington workers have a short time to escape a new payroll tax," by Elizabeth Hovde, Washington Policy Center, guest op-ed, *The Seattle Times*, August 2, 2021, at <a href="https://www.seattletimes.com/opinion/washington-workers-have-a-short-time-to-escape-a-new-payroll-tax/">https://www.seattletimes.com/opinion/washington-workers-have-a-short-time-to-escape-a-new-payroll-tax/</a>

"Transparency in public employee collective bargaining: How Washington compares to other states," by Erin Shannon, Policy Brief, Washington Policy Center, December 2018, at <a href="https://www.washingtonpolicy.org/library/doclib/Shannon-Transparency-in-public-employee-collective-bargaining.pdf">https://www.washingtonpolicy.org/library/doclib/Shannon-Transparency-in-public-employee-collective-bargaining.pdf</a>

"How to leave your union – everything you need to know about the Janus right-to-work decision," by Erin Shannon, Washington Policy Center, June 1, 2018, at <a href="https://www.washingtonpolicy.org/publications/detail/all-you-need-to-know-about-janus-v-afscme-and-right-to-work">https://www.washingtonpolicy.org/publications/detail/all-you-need-to-know-about-janus-v-afscme-and-right-to-work</a>

"Six common myths about the minimum wage," by Erin Shannon, Policy Brief, Washington Policy Center, December 2017, at <a href="https://www.washingtonpolicy.org/library/doclib/Shannon-minimum-wage-myths-12.17.pdf">https://www.washingtonpolicy.org/library/doclib/Shannon-minimum-wage-myths-12.17.pdf</a>

"Impact of Right-to-Work on Washington state," by Eric Fruits, Ph.D., Policy Brief, Washington Policy Center, June 2015, at <a href="https://www.washingtonpolicy.org/publications/detail/impact-of-right-to-work-on-the-state-of-washington">https://www.washington</a>

#### **ENDNOTES**

- 1 "Right-to-work resources," Labor and Employment, National Conference of State Legislatures, accessed Sept. 5, 2023, at <a href="https://www.ncsl.org/labor-and-employment/right-to-work-resources">https://www.ncsl.org/labor-and-employment/right-to-work-resources</a>. States with right-to-work laws are Alabama, Arizona, Arkansas, Florida, Georgia, Idaho, Indiana, Iowa, Kansas, Kentucky, Louisiana, Mississippi, Nebraska, Nevada, North Carolina, North Dakota, Oklahoma, South Carolina, South Dakota, Tennessee, Texas, Utah, Virginia, West Virginia, Wisconsin and Wyoming.
- 2 "Right-to-work laws: The economic evidence," by Jeffrey A. Eisenach, Ph.D., Insight in Economics, NERA Economic Consulting, May 2018, at <a href="https://www.nera.com/content/dam/nera/publications/2018/PUB\_Right to Work Laws 0518 web.pdf">https://www.nera.com/content/dam/nera/publications/2018/PUB\_Right to Work Laws 0518 web.pdf</a>, and, "Real Earnings Higher in Right to Work States," by Stan Greer, Senior Research Associate, National Institute for Labor Relations, January 1, 2001, at <a href="https://nilrr.org/2001/01/real-earnings-higher-right-work-states/">https://nilrr.org/2001/01/real-earnings-higher-right-work-states/</a>, and "Right-to-work laws: Myth vs. Facts," by James Sherk, The Heritage Foundation, December 12, 2014, at <a href="https://www.heritage.org/jobs-and-labor/report/right-work-laws-myth-vs-fact/#">https://www.heritage.org/jobs-and-labor/report/right-work-laws-myth-vs-fact/#</a> ftn9.
- Janus v. American Federation of State, County and Municipal Employees (AFSCME), Case No. 16-1466, United State Supreme Court, June 27, 2018, at <a href="https://www.supremecourt.gov/opinions/17pdf/16-1466-2b3j.pdf">https://www.supremecourt.gov/opinions/17pdf/16-1466-2b3j.pdf</a>.
- 4 "Overview of freedom of association," Constitution of the United State, Annotated, Amendment 1.8.1, at <a href="https://constitution.congress.gov/browse/essay/amdt1-8-1/ALDE 00013139/">https://constitution.congress.gov/browse/essay/amdt1-8-1/ALDE 00013139/</a>.
- "Right to work employment growth wins, 2:1," National Right to Work Committee, May 2, 2022, at <a href="https://nrtwc.org/right-to-work-employment-growth-wins-21/">https://nrtwc.org/right-to-work-employment-growth-wins-21/</a>, and, "Workers increasingly favor right to work states," by Stan Greer, Real Clear Policy, September 8, 2022, at <a href="https://www.realclearpolicy.com/articles/2022/09/08/workers-increasingly favor right to work states 852279.html">https://www.realclearpolicy.com/articles/2022/09/08/workers-increasingly favor right to work states 852279.html</a>, and, "Right-to-work laws: The economic evidence," by Jeffrey A. Eisenach, Ph.D., Insight in Economics, NERA Economic Consulting, May 2018, <a href="https://www.nera.com/content/dam/nera/publications/2018/PUB Right to-Work Laws 0518 web.pdf">https://www.nera.com/content/dam/nera/publications/2018/PUB Right to-Work Laws 0518 web.pdf</a>.

- 6 "Right-to-work laws: Myth vs. Facts," by James Sherk, The Heritage Foundation, December 12, 2014, at <a href="https://www.heritage.org/jobs-and-labor/report/right-work-laws-myth-vs-fact#\_ftn9">https://www.heritage.org/jobs-and-labor/report/right-work-laws-myth-vs-fact#\_ftn9</a>.
- "Impact of right-to-work on the state of Washington," by Eric Fruits, Ph.D., and Erin Shannon, Policy Brief, Washington Policy Center, June 2015, <a href="https://www.washingtonpolicy.org/library/docLib/Shannon-fruits-study.pdf">https://www.washingtonpolicy.org/library/docLib/Shannon-fruits-study.pdf</a>.
- 8 Ibid.
- "Right-to-work laws: The economic evidence," by Jeffrey A. Eisenach, 9 Ph.D., Insight in Economics, NERA Economic Consulting, May 2018, at https://www.nera.com/content/dam/nera/publications/2018/ PUB\_Right\_to\_Work\_Laws\_0518\_web.pdf, and, "Real Earnings Higher in Right to Work States," by Stan Greer, Senior Research Associate, National Institute for Labor Relations, January 1, 2001, at, https://nilrr.org/2001/01/real-earnings-higher-right-work-states/, and, "Right-to-work laws: Myth vs. Facts," by James Sherk, The Heritage Foundation, December 12, 2014, https://www.heritage.org/jobsand-labor/report/right-work-laws-myth-vs-fact#\_ftn9, and, "Who Watches out for workers?" commentary featured on Brookings.edu, https://www.brookings.edu/articles/who-watches-out-for-workers, and, "Impact of right-to-work laws on unionization and wages," National Bureau of Economic Research, August 2022, https://www. nber.org/digest/202208/impacts-right-work-laws-unionization-andwages#:~:text=Right%2Dto%2Dwork%20laws%20are%20also%20 associated, with %207.5%20 percent %20 lower %20 wages.
- "Long-term care tax is the wrong answer to a good question," by Elizabeth Hovde, Washington Policy Center, Tri-Cities Area Journal of Business, September 2021, at <a href="https://www.tricitiesbusinessnews.com/2021/09/hovde-col-sept21/">https://www.tricitiesbusinessnews.com/2021/09/hovde-col-sept21/</a>, and "Washington versus the world on capital gains income taxes," by Jason Mercier, Washington Policy Center, March 25, 2023, <a href="https://www.washingtonpolicy.org/">https://www.washingtonpolicy.org/</a> publications/detail/washington-versus-the-world-on-capital-gains-income-taxes.
- 11 Ibid.

- HB 1575, "Strengthening the rights of workers through collective bargaining by addressing authorizations and revocations, certifications, and the authority to deduct and accept union dues and fees," Washington State Legislature, introduced January 24, 2019, enacted April 30, 2019, at <a href="https://app.leg.wa.gov/billsummary?BillNumber=1575&Year=2019&Initiative=false.">https://app.leg.wa.gov/billsummary?BillNumber=1575&Year=2019&Initiative=false.</a>
- 13 HB 1200, "Requiring public employers to provide employee information to exclusive bargaining representatives," Washington State Legislature, enacted May 1, 2023, at <a href="https://app.leg.wa.gov/billsummary?BillNumber=1200&Initiative=false&Year=2023">https://app.leg.wa.gov/billsummary?BillNumber=1200&Initiative=false&Year=2023</a>.
- 14 HB 1575, "Collective Bargaining/Dues," statement by Rep. Drew Stokesbary (R-Auburn), public hearing, House Appropriations Committee, Washington state House of Representatives, March 11, 2019.
- 15 HB 1575, "Collective Bargaining/Dues," statement by Rep. Timm Ormsby (D-Spokane), public hearing, House Appropriations Committee, Washington state House of Representatives, February, 26, 2019, broadcast by TVW at <a href="https://www.dropbox.com/s/a9sin5ywg1wvdjj/1575%20Debate.mp4?dl=0">https://www.dropbox.com/s/a9sin5ywg1wvdjj/1575%20Debate.mp4?dl=0</a>.
- 16 WA Cares Fund website, Washington state, accessed September 8, 2023, <a href="https://wacaresfund.wa.gov/">https://wacaresfund.wa.gov/</a>.
- 17 "Feds officially end the SEIU dues skim of Medicaid funds," by Erin Shannon, Washington Policy Center, May 2, 2019, <a href="https://www.washingtonpolicy.org/publications/detail/feds-officially-end-the-seiu-dues-skim-of-medicaid-funds">https://www.washingtonpolicy.org/publications/detail/feds-officially-end-the-seiu-dues-skim-of-medicaid-funds</a>.
- "Getting organized at home: Why allowing states to siphon Medicaid funds to unions harms caregivers and compromises program integrity," by Maxford Nelsen, Freedom Foundation, July 2018, at <a href="https://www.freedomfoundation.com/wp-content/uploads/2018/07/Getting-Organized-at-Home.pdf">https://www.freedomfoundation.com/wp-content/uploads/2018/07/Getting-Organized-at-Home.pdf</a>.
- 19 "Feds officially end the SEIU dues skim of Medicaid funds," by Erin Shannon, Washington Policy Center, May 2, 2019, at <a href="https://www.washingtonpolicy.org/publications/detail/feds-officially-end-the-seiu-dues-skim-of-medicaid-funds">https://www.washingtonpolicy.org/publications/detail/feds-officially-end-the-seiu-dues-skim-of-medicaid-funds</a>.

- "Initiative 1501, Vulnerable Individual Protections," Initiatives to the People, 2016, Washington Secretary of State, enacted November 8, 2016, at <a href="https://www2.sos.wa.gov/elections/initiatives/initiatives.aspx?y=2016&t=p">https://www2.sos.wa.gov/elections/initiatives/initiatives.aspx?y=2016&t=p</a>.
- 21 "SEIU 775 forced to stop seizing caregivers' wages without permission," by Maxford Nelsen, Freedom Foundation, August 29, 2018, at <a href="https://www.freedomfoundation.com/labor/seiu-775-forced-to-stop-seizing-caregivers-wages-without-permission/">https://www.freedomfoundation.com/labor/seiu-775-forced-to-stop-seizing-caregivers-wages-without-permission/</a>, and, "Six ways SEIU is getting around Harris v. Quinn," by Maxford Nelsen, Freedom Foundation, May 18, 2016, at <a href="https://www.freedomfoundation.com/labor/six-ways-seiu-775-is-getting-around-harris-v-quinn/">https://www.freedomfoundation.com/labor/six-ways-seiu-775-is-getting-around-harris-v-quinn/</a>.
- 22 HB 1087, "Concerning long-term services and supports," Washington State Legislature, enacted May 13, 2019, at <a href="https://app.leg.wa.gov/billsummary?BillNumber=1087&Year=2019.">https://app.leg.wa.gov/billsummary?BillNumber=1087&Year=2019.</a>
- 23 Ibid
- "WA Cares investment meeting talks money, mentions renewed website," by Elizaeth Hovde, Washington Policy Center, June 2, 2023, at <a href="https://www.washingtonpolicy.org/publications/detail/wa-cares-investment-meeting-talks-money-mentions-renewed-website">https://www.washingtonpolicy.org/publications/detail/wa-cares-investment-meeting-talks-money-mentions-renewed-website</a>.
- 25 Revised Code of Washington, Title 42, Chapter 42.30, Section 010, "Open Public Meetings Act," at <a href="https://app.leg.wa.gov/rcw/default.aspx?cite=42.30">https://app.leg.wa.gov/rcw/default.aspx?cite=42.30</a>.
- 26 "L&I plan calls for employees, businesses to pay more for workers compensation in 2024," by Shauna Sowersby, The Tacoma News Tribune, September 20, 2023, at <a href="https://www.thenewstribune.com/news/state/washington/article279533014.html">https://www.thenewstribune.com/news/state/washington/article279533014.html</a>.
- 27 "Monopolistic states for workers' compensation," The Hartford, <a href="https://www.thehartford.com/workers-compensation/monopolistic-states">https://www.thehartford.com/workers-compensation/monopolistic-states</a> and "Workers' compensation laws state by state comparison," National Federation of Independent Business (NFIB), June 7, 2017, at <a href="https://www.nfib.com/content/legal-compliance/legal/workers-compensation-laws-state-by-state-comparison-57181/">https://www.nfib.com/content/legal-compliance/legal/workers-compensation-laws-state-by-state-comparison-57181/</a>.
- 28 "Workers' compensation," Offices of the Insurance Commissioner in West Virginia, accessed September 8, 2023, at <a href="https://www.wvinsurance.gov/Workers-Compensation">https://www.wvinsurance.gov/Workers-Compensation</a>.
- 29 Ibid.

- 31 HB 1732, "Delaying the implementation of the long-term services and supports trust program by 18 months," Washington State Legislature, enacted January 27, 2022, at <a href="https://app.leg.wa.gov/billsummary?BillNumber=1732&Initiative=false&Year=2021">https://app.leg.wa.gov/billsummary?BillNumber=1732&Initiative=false&Year=2021</a>, and HB 1733, "Establishing voluntary exemptions to the long-term services and supports trust program for certain populations," Washington State Legislature, enacted January 27, 2022, at <a href="https://app.leg.wa.gov/billsummary?BillNumber=1733&Initiative=false&Year=2021">https://app.leg.wa.gov/billsummary?BillNumber=1733&Initiative=false&Year=2021</a>.
- 32 HB 1323, "Concerning the long-term services and support trust program," Washington State Legislature, enacted April 21, 2021, at <a href="https://app.leg.wa.gov/billsummary?BillNumber=1323&Initiative=false&Year=2021">https://app.leg.wa.gov/billsummary?BillNumber=1323&Initiative=false&Year=2021</a>.
- 33 "Eligibility requirements, Applying for Benefits," WA Cares Fund, accessed September 12, 2023, at <a href="https://wacaresfund.wa.gov/applying-for-benefits/">https://wacaresfund.wa.gov/applying-for-benefits/</a>.
- "Medicaid savings," text of HB 1087, Section 1, Washington State Legislature, April 23, 2019, at <a href="https://lawfilesext.leg.wa.gov/biennium/2019-20/Pdf/Bills/House%20Passed%20Legislature/1087-S2.PL.pdf?q=20210817094453">https://lawfilesext.leg.wa.gov/biennium/2019-20/Pdf/Bills/House%20Passed%20Legislature/1087-S2.PL.pdf?q=20210817094453</a>.
- 35 "Calculate the Cost of Care in Your Area," Cost of Care Survey, Genworth, accessed September 12, 2023, at <a href="https://www.genworth.com/aging-and-you/finances/cost-of-care.html">https://www.genworth.com/aging-and-you/finances/cost-of-care.html</a>.
- 36 "HB 1087, to impose a \$1 billion annual payroll tax increase on workers to create a new entitlement program," by Erin Shannon, Legislative Memo, Washington Policy Center, April 4, 2019, at <a href="https://www.washingtonpolicy.org/publications/detail/hb-1087-to-impose-a-1-billion-annual-payroll-tax-increase-on-workers-to-create-a-new-entitlement-program">https://www.washingtonpolicy.org/publications/detail/hb-1087-to-impose-a-1-billion-annual-payroll-tax-increase-on-workers-to-create-a-new-entitlement-program</a>.
- 37 ESJR 8212, "Authorize fund investment of long-term services and supports trust account amendments," Washington state ballot measures, Ballotpedia, November 3, 2020, at, <a href="https://ballotpedia.org/Washington Senate Joint Resolution 8212">https://ballotpedia.org/Washington Senate Joint Resolution 8212</a>, Authorize Fund Investment of Long-Term Services and Supports Trust Account Amendment (2020).

- 38 "WA voters said 'no,' now there's a \$15 billion problem," by Austin Jenkins, KUOW radio, December 3, 2020 at <a href="https://www.kuow.org/stories/wa-voters-said-no-now-there-s-a-15-billion-problem">https://www.kuow.org/stories/wa-voters-said-no-now-there-s-a-15-billion-problem</a>.
- 39 "Long-Term Services and Supports (LTSS) Trust Commission," WA Cares Funds, accessed September 12, 2023, at <a href="https://wacaresfund.wa.gov/about/commission.">https://wacaresfund.wa.gov/about/commission.</a>
- 40 "Helping you cover your tomorrows," Marketing campaign, WA Cares Fund, accessed September 12, 2023, at <a href="https://wacaresfund.wa.gov/">https://wacaresfund.wa.gov/</a>.
- 41 "Long-term care companies approved to sell in Washington state," Office of the Insurance Commissioner, Washington state, accessed September 8, 2023, at <a href="https://www.insurance.wa.gov/long-term-care-insurance-companies-approved-sell-washington-state">https://www.insurance.wa.gov/long-term-care-insurance-companies-approved-sell-washington-state</a>.
- SB 5975, "Relating to paid family and medical leave," Washington State Legislature, enacted July 5, 2017, at <a href="https://apps.leg.wa.gov/billsummary/?BillNumber=5975&Year=2017&Initiative=false">https://apps.leg.wa.gov/billsummary/?BillNumber=5975&Year=2017&Initiative=false</a>.
- "Washington paid family leave premiums to increase Jan. 1," by Rachel La Corte, Associated Press, October 20, 2022, at <a href="https://apnews.com/article/washington-business-20b6b5d2294de470cc0e5a4b131c7f47">https://apnews.com/article/washington-business-20b6b5d2294de470cc0e5a4b131c7f47</a>.
- 44 Ibid.
- "Majority of Democratic trifecta states pursuing broad tax relief," but not Washington, by Jason Mercier, Washington Policy Center, April 18, 2022, at <a href="https://www.washingtonpolicy.org/publications/detail/majority-of-democratic-trifecta-states-pursuing-broad-tax-relief">https://www.washingtonpolicy.org/publications/detail/majority-of-democratic-trifecta-states-pursuing-broad-tax-relief</a>.
- 46 "Pennsylvania governor removes college degree requirement for most state jobs on first full day in office," by Paul Best, Fox Business News, January 18, 2023 at <a href="https://www.foxbusiness.com/politics/pennsylvania-governor-removes-college-degree-requirement-most-state-jobs-first-full-day-office.">https://www.foxbusiness.com/politics/pennsylvania-governor-removes-college-degree-requirement-most-state-jobs-first-full-day-office.</a>
- 47 "These states don't require a degree for a government job," by Matthew Arrojas, Best Colleges, June 12, 2023, at <a href="https://www.bestcolleges.com/news/these-states-dont-require-degree-for-a-government-job/">https://www.bestcolleges.com/news/these-states-dont-require-degree-for-a-government-job/</a>.
- 48 Barack Obama, Twitter post, March 19, 2023, at <a href="https://twitter.com/BarackObama/status/1637574955637383171?s=20">https://twitter.com/BarackObama/status/1637574955637383171?s=20</a>.

- "Stop requiring college degrees for jobs that don't need them: Employers are finally tearing down the 'paper ceiling' in hiring," by Rachel M. Cohen, Vox, March 19, 2023, at <a href="https://www.vox.com/policy/23628627/degree-inflation-college-bacheors-stars-labor-worker-paper-ceiling.">https://www.vox.com/policy/23628627/degree-inflation-college-bacheors-stars-labor-worker-paper-ceiling.</a>
- "How important is a college degree compared to experience?" by Soren Kaplan, Harvard Business Review, February 3, 2023, at <a href="https://hbr.org/2023/02/how-important-is-a-college-degree-compared-to-experience#:~:text=The%20Burning%20Glass%20Institute%20recently,41%25%20in%20just%20six%20years.">https://hbr.org/2023/02/how-important-is-a-college-degree-compared-to-experience#:~:text=The%20Burning%20Glass%20Institute%20recently,41%25%20in%20just%20six%20years.</a>
- 51 "Half in U.S. now consider a college education very important," by Stephanie Marken, Gallup, December 30, 2019, at <a href="https://www.gallup.com/education/272228/half-consider-college-education-important.aspx.">https://www.gallup.com/education/272228/half-consider-college-education-important.aspx.</a>
- 52 "These Washington state jobs are high-paid and only require an associate degree," by Alyse Messmer, The Tacoma News Tribune, April 5, 2022, at <a href="https://www.thenewstribune.com/news/state/washington/article260102000.html">https://www.thenewstribune.com/news/state/washington/article260102000.html</a>.
- 53 "The Emerging Degree Reset: How the shift to skills-based hiring holds the keys to growing the U.S. workforce at a time of talent shortage," Harvard Business School, 2022: <a href="https://www.hbs.edu/managing-the-future-of-work/Documents/research/emerging\_degree\_reset\_020922.pdf">https://www.hbs.edu/managing-the-future-of-work/Documents/research/emerging\_degree\_reset\_020922.pdf</a>.
- 54 "COVID-19 Vaccination Standards for State Employees," Directive of the Governor 22-13.1, Office of the Governor, August 5, 2022, at <a href="https://governor.wa.gov/sites/default/files/directive/22-13.1%20-%20">https://governor.wa.gov/sites/default/files/directive/22-13.1%20-%20</a> COVID-19%20Vaccination%20Standards%20for%20State%20Employees. <a href="pdf">pdf</a>.
- 55 Ibid.
- Inslee rescinds requirements related to COVID-19 vaccination for state employees," press release, Office of the Governor, May 10, 2023, at <a href="https://governor.wa.gov/news/2023/inslee-rescinds-requirements-related-covid-19-vaccination-state-employees">https://governor.wa.gov/news/2023/inslee-rescinds-requirements-related-covid-19-vaccination-state-employees</a>.
- "List of Corona-related restrictions in every state," by Jenny Rough and Andy Markowitz, AARP, August 14, 2023, at <a href="https://www.aarp.org/politics-society/government-elections/info-2020/coronavirus-state-restrictions.html#Washington">https://www.aarp.org/politics-society/government-elections/info-2020/coronavirus-state-restrictions.html#Washington</a>, and "U.S. COVID-19 cases and deaths by state," USAFacts, July 2023, at <a href="https://usafacts.org/visualizations/coronavirus-covid-19-spread-map">https://usafacts.org/visualizations/coronavirus-covid-19-spread-map</a>.

- "Outbreak of SARS-CoV-2 infections, including COVID-19 vaccine breakthrough infections, associated with large public gatherings

   Barnstable County, Massachusetts, July 2021," Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report, Centers for Disease Control, August 6, 2012, at <a href="https://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/volumes/70/wr/mm7031e2.htm?s">https://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/volumes/70/wr/mm7031e2.htm?s</a> cid=mm7031e2 w.
- 59 "Inslee announces vaccination requirement for most state employees, private health care and long-term care workers," press release, Office of the Governor, August 9, 2021, at <a href="https://medium.com/wagovernor/inslee-announces-vaccination-requirement-for-most-state-employees-private-health-care-and-7c765161cbb6">https://medium.com/wagovernor/inslee-announces-vaccination-requirement-for-most-state-employees-private-health-care-and-7c765161cbb6</a>.
- 60 "As summer travel season arrives, state vaccine mandate leads to cuts in ferry service," by Elizabeth Hovde, Washington Policy Center, July 8, 2022, at <a href="https://www.washingtonpolicy.org/publications/detail/as-summer-travel-season-arrives-state-vaccine-mandate-leads-to-cuts-in-ferry-service">https://www.washingtonpolicy.org/publications/detail/as-summer-travel-season-arrives-state-vaccine-mandate-leads-to-cuts-in-ferry-service</a>.
- 61 "Most state ferries running on reduced schedules 'until further notice," by Quixem Ramirez, KING 5 News, July 6, 2022, at <a href="https://www.king5.com/article/travel/washington-state-ferries-reduced-schedules-staff-shortages/281-f58fd9f1-d657-48b8-81af-351e6ae797bf">https://www.king5.com/article/travel/washington-state-ferries-reduced-schedules-staff-shortages/281-f58fd9f1-d657-48b8-81af-351e6ae797bf</a>.
- "WSDOT closes I-90 twice in two weeks, raising questions about vaccine mandate impact on public safety," by Mariya Frost, November 23, 2021, at <a href="https://www.washingtonpolicy.org/publications/detail/wsdot-closes-i-90-twice-in-two-weeks-raising-questions-about-vaccine-mandate-impact-on-public-safety">https://www.washingtonpolicy.org/publications/detail/wsdot-closes-i-90-twice-in-two-weeks-raising-questions-about-vaccine-mandate-impact-on-public-safety</a>.
- 63 "Washington state COVID-19 vaccine mandate data," Adjusted headcount, Enterprise vaccine verification data, Office of Financial Management (OFM), January 12, 2022, at <a href="https://ofm.wa.gov/sites/default/files/public/shr/COVID19/VaccinationReport\_Jan122022.pdf">https://ofm.wa.gov/sites/default/files/public/shr/COVID19/VaccinationReport\_Jan122022.pdf</a>.
- 64 "Roughly 3,000 hospital workers lost jobs over Washington's COVID-19 mandate," by news staff, KING 5 NEWS, November 17, 2021, at <a href="https://www.king5.com/article/news/local/washington-hospitals-lose-roughly-3000-workers-over-covid-19-vaccine-mandate/281-b0ff14de-27b6-4b0a-bcca-ed924c314ca0">https://www.king5.com/article/news/local/washington-hospitals-lose-roughly-3000-workers-over-covid-19-vaccine-mandate/281-b0ff14de-27b6-4b0a-bcca-ed924c314ca0</a>.